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This talk by Pam Woolliscroft, the former curator of 

the Spode Museum Trust, gave a fascinating insight 

into the history of this important name in the ceramic 

industry as well an exciting discovery which Pam 

herself made in 2006.  Her presentation (with 

impressive graphics) explored: A little history of 

Spode, The Spode Bateman Connection and The 

Orchids of Mexico and Guatemala. 

The story of the Spode family is a real rags to riches 

story.  It began with Josiah Spode who, despite his 

father dying a pauper, was at his death a wealthy 

respected man with a thriving ceramics factory.  His 

son, also Josiah Spode, went on to develop the 

company further by moving to London to run the 

firmõs warehouse. He returned to Stoke on his fatherõs 

death and led the development of fine bone china.   
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This development revolutionised the industry and 

became the standard English porcelain body from the 

1800s. The first Royal Warrant was awarded in 1806 

and the company has held it ever since. 

In 1797 William Copeland became a partner and 

eventually the firm was bought by the Copeland family 

who changed its name to W.T. Copeland and Sons 

Ltd. In 1970 the company name was changed back to 

Spode to commemorate the founder. 

We were shown wonderful examples of china 

including some spectacular free standing lamps which 

were designed for the Brighton Pavilion.  There were 

also examples of pattern books and exquisite flower 

paintings from high class artists. 

 

Pam went on to talk about James Bateman who 

created the garden at Biddulph Grange.   He 

commissioned a tea service for his 21st birthday from 

the firm of W.T. Copeland and Sons which was 

decorated with his own drawings of local landmarks 

including his home, Knypersley Hall.  

In 1837 he began to publish The Orchidaceae of 

Mexico and Guatemala (1837-43) dedicated to Queen 

Adelaide, in which he wrote the text and 

commissioned leading botanical artists to paint the 

illustrations. Very few copies of the edition were 

published but William Copeland was one of the 

subscribers.  

It was not known what had happened to his book until 

Pam discovered a small scrap of an engraving of an 

orchid.  It was fascinating to hear how this led her, 

after much research and cataloguing, to put together 

this magnificent book.   

Initially she was not sure what she had unearthed and 

it was only after contacting a rare book expert that 

she realised this was a fantastic discovery.  She  

received a grant to repair and conserve the books 

which were in an extremely poor state of repair.  

They were 20 by 27 inches and had had pages sliced 

out, probably by the firmõs ceramic artists using them 

for research into designs.   

 

Above: a transfer sheet for the plate shown on front cover and 

below a plate with cyclamen (compare with transfer sheet left) 

 

 

We were entranced by many paintings of orchids, 

copper plate engravings, a magnificent dinner service 

with different botanical drawings on each plate, 

transfer tissues, and a wonderful tea service given by 

Chertsey Museum showing a different orchid on every 

piece, all hand painted and all from the Bateman book.  

Though this tea service dated about 1850 - 70 the 

interpretation of the image to form was very modern.  

The complete book is now on-line. 

Pam then went on to discuss the pieces of china that 

we had brought in. She had something insightful to say 

about every piece and they ranged from cups and 

saucers to an impressive pitcher and bowl.  I, for my 

part, was thrilled to be told a little about the cup, 

saucer and plate that I had brought in about which I 

had known nothing at all.  
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So, it was a delightful way to spend a Saturday morning. The only sad 

aspect of it is that Spode went into administration in 2008.  

Fortunately, in 2009 Portmeirion pottery bought Spode (along with 

Royal Worcester) so at least the name continues till this day.  

 Anne Mackinnon  

 

   

   

Special Perennials ð 
planning the autumn òlate bloomersó 

Before you get carried away with your spring and 

summer perennials this year, spare a thought for 

continuing the colour in your borders through into 

the autumn.   

In August last year a group of keen CGT gardeners 

was treated to a talk by Martin Blow from Special 

Perennial Nurseries in Hankelow, followed by a visit 

to the nursery.  Martin runs Special Perennial 

Nurseries with his wife Janet, where they have 

developed the nursery, growing hard-to-find and 

heritage varieties of hardy perennials.  In particular 

they grow varieties of Helenium, Hemerocallis, Geum, 

Centaurea, Phlox, Achillea and Monarda. 

 

In a very entertaining yet informative talk in the Village 

Hall ð with our concentration aided by welcome 

refreshments ð Martin talked through managing late 

bloomers. 

Together with many hints and tips to help us manage 

these spectacular bloomers, Martin detailed cultivars 

and combinations for a spectacular display. 

Starting with the òLate Startersó ð that should be 

planted out in late spring, through the òOn, On and 

Onsó that are kept deadheaded and well fed, to the 

final òRepeat Performersó that can usually be cut back  

 

Martin describes himself as a 

òplantaholic from childhood!ó 

Martin and Janetõs nursery 

holds the National Collection of 

Heleniums. 

 

hard after the first flowering has finished in May or 

June for a re-flower in September. 

Space does not permit sharing all of Martinõs advice 

here and so just a few examples follow to whet your 

appetite to visit Martin and Janet. 

Martin advised dividing annually clumps of Asters and 

giving even moisture, to prevent mildew forming ð a 

well known hazard to us all.   

Aster x frikartii ôMºnchõ apparently will not get mildew, 

and will set off Rudbeckia, but if you are interested in 

contrast, then the lavender-purple flowered Aster laevis 

ôCalliopeõ has sumptuous black stems with the added 

bonus of needing no staking.  For late flowers Boltonia 

asteroides ôSnowbankõ is also drought tolerant. 

Martin gave us a timely reminder that Crocosmia 

ôLuciferõ is not hardy, so beware for future cold 

winters.  As a more hardy alternative, Martin 

suggested C. ôBressingham Beaconõ, with smaller 

flowers that are orange with red markings.   

Echinacea purpurea is a late staple of the border and 

Martin advised regular deadheading, which will 

encourage re-bloom, and also to give the roots plenty 

of space to develop.  Is this the answer to some of my 

Echinacea failures?  Martin advised a reliable Echinacea 

is ôRubinsternõ, and that E. ôFatal Attractionõ is superb 

planted with Sedum ôMatronaõ. 
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For the braver amongst us, Martin advised that the 

òChelsea Chopó is possible for the late bloomers: 

chop down by half in May for later blooming.  

 Heleniums appreciate moisture around the roots, so 

dig in compost and lay a mulch.  Many Heleniums start 

to bloom in June and will keep going through to 

October, in flushes, opening up possibilities for earlier 

planting combinations ð the deep red Helenium 

ôDunkle Prachtõ will look good planted with Echinops 

and lilies.  Planting with grasses is also successful. 

 

An August planting combination of Echinops and Helenium 

Helianthus is good for dry soils, we learnt, and also for 

September blooming, but beware ð they run via 

surface rhizomes.  For such glorious late colour, surely 

a small price to pay?  Martin suggested growing the 

late bloomers together in borders, rather than 

scattered, to get the impact that the combined colours 

can give. 

Walking round the nursery after our talk from Martin 

it was very apparent that the late bloomers 

importantly attract butterflies and insects ð another 

good reason to consider a border re-design this year 

to include these spectacular perennials! 

Jane Gooch 

 

Martin and Janet can be found online at 

www.specialperennials.com, or at their nursery at Yew 

Tree House, Hall Lane, Hankelow, Cheshire, CW3 

0JB.  They will be open under the National Gardens 

Scheme on six weekends between 30 June and 9 

September.  Full details on web-site. 

 

End of an era! 
After more than 30 years at Tatton Park, mainly as 

Head of Gardens, Sam Youd has finally decided to 

retire ð not that heõll be hanging up his gardening 

gloves of course!  Ruth Brown and Christine Wilcox-

Baker of CGT, both of whom have worked with Sam 

at various times, attended his leaving party on Friday 

30th March in the newly restored 

orangery/conservatory.  Brendan Flanagan, Tattonõs 

General Manager, made a fitting and amusing speech 

and Sam was presented with a splendid bicycle ð no 

doubt he will be found cycling around the gardens 

from time-to-time to check on how things are being 

done!  Samõs response included saying that he hoped 

Brendan would note that his retirement would start 

from April 1st and was actually only a joke and that 

heõll be staying for at least another 10 years (we donõt 

think he was serious)! 

We do know however that Sam wonõt retire in terms 

of putting his feet up but will carry on with all sorts of 

projects and we wish him a happy and fulfilled change 

of scenery.  In fact one of his projects will be to give a  

 

Ruth and Christine at Samõs leaving do. 

Photo courtesy Eleanor Gorsuch 

talk to CGT about his career and this will take place 

on Saturday November 24th 2012 at Knutsford Civic 

Centre ð watch out for more details from the Events 

Committee soon. 

Christine Wilcox-Baker 


